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Finance and Investment Committee

[DRAFT] Minutes of the meeting held on 
Wednesday 05 July 2017 at 09:00 
in the Warneford Boardroom, Warneford Hospital, Headington, Oxford OX3 7JX
	Present:
	

	Chris Hurst
	Non-Executive Director (the Chair/CH)

	John Allison
	Non-Executive Director (JA)

	Mike McEnaney
	Director of Finance (the DoF/MME) 

	In attendance:

	Dominic Hardisty

Paul Dodd

Hannah Smith

Laura Smith
	Chief Operating Officer (DH)

Deputy Director of Finance (PD) 
Assistant Trust Secretary (HS)

Corporate Governance Officer (LS) (Minutes)



	1.

a
	Welcome and Apologies for absence

Apologies for absence were received from Stuart Bell, Chief Executive; Kerry Rogers, Director of Corporate Affairs & Company Secretary; and Martin Howell, Chairman. 


	

	2.

a

b

c


	Minutes of the meeting held on 11 May 2017
The minutes of the meeting held on 11 May 2017 were approved as a true and accurate record. 

Matters Arising

The Committee confirmed that the following actions from the 14 March 2017 Summary of Actions had been completed, actioned or were on the agenda for the meeting: items 5(a), 8(d), 6(b), and 10(b). 

The actions against items item 4(c), 4(d) would be held over to the next meeting.
	

	3.

a

b

c

d
	Matters Arising from the Charity Committee on 14 June 2017

The Chair provided an oral update regarding a discussion at the Charity Committee regarding use of charitable funds to cover meeting room and catering costs. He explained that the conversation raised questions regarding the wider use of team budgets to pay for space and whether it would be more cost effective to commit to the short-term rental of offsite space/ facilities. 

The Chief Operating Officer acknowledged the pressures and the time and money wasted booking rooms. He explained that he was following up with the Chief Executive of Response regarding the use of the AG Palmer House meeting room and also looking at Regis Offices in Cowley. 
The Deputy Director of Finance agreed to look into spend on external room bookings over the last 3 years and to report back to the September meeting. 
The Committee noted the oral update. 


	PD

	4.

a

b

c

d
e
	Financial Plan/Financial Sustainability Plan and utilisation of reserves update 

The Director of Finance provided an oral update on the financial plan and explained that the June 2017 were not yet available. He said the position at the end of May 2017 was better than planned, primarily due to Boundary Brooke House and National Insurance rebate. He explained this was off-set by the delay in contribution toward Learning Disability Services and the shortfall in the Cost Improvement Programme (CIP). 
The Director of Finance reported the main unattended risk continued to be the £3.6m from the Oxfordshire Risk Share. He explained that contracts were signed in December and despite weekly meetings they are no nearer to implementing the mitigating actions. The Chief Operating Officer added there was a meeting between the CEOs on 07 July to review the progress. 

The Director of Finance explained the risks and mitigations are all focused on Oxford University Hospitals (OUH) but the quality of data coming from OUH in relation to Referral to Treatment (RTT) was of a questionable quality. He noted that the organisation is very stretched at the moment and the slow progress was not because they were not willing. 
The Chief Operating Officer proposed that the Committee should have sight of the budget for the Learning Disability Services for 2017 to understand its potential impact on the current year’s financial plan. The Director of Finance said that the forecast is run on a rolling basis and would be automatically updated. He agreed to present a brief summary of the Learning Disability budget, effect on the wider financial plan and risks at the September Committee meeting. 

The Committee noted the oral update.

	MME

	5.

a

b

c


	Cash Flow Report

The Deputy Director of Finance presented paper FIC 18/2017 and highlighted a forecast cash flow position of £17.7m at the end March 2018 which he noted was significantly better than long term plan three years ago. 

He explained the increase in cash balance in July was due to £2m forecasted to come in from the sale of Manor/Tindal and Hill Top Road. He said the £4.4m from the Sustainability Transformation Fund was also expected in August 2017. 

The Committee noted the report. 


	

	5.

a

b

c

d

e

f
g
	Cost Improvement Programme (CIP) highlight report

The Chief Operating Officer presented paper FIC 19/2017 and explained the Trust has underachieved against the CIP plan over the first few months of 2017/18, however he was confident this would recover. 
He explained the Trust had CIP plans in place for £2.8m against a target of £7.4m and reported the Older People and Children and Young People Directorates had identified further schemes they are working on. 

The Chief Operating Officer proposed a focus on three key areas: 

· New business/services;

· Agency spend; and

· Non-pay spend. 

John Allison said in reality cuts may need to be made and suggested that the Trust looked at potential transactional savings now to be ahead of the game. The Chief Operating Officer agreed but noted senior leadership teams are at or above capacity already and need to focus on one thing. He said agency and non-pay spend were so high that focusing on reducing these could generate significant savings. 

The Chief Operating Officer agreed to invite John Allison to a future CIP Delivery Group meeting. 

The Director of Finance said the work Martyn Ward, Director of Performance, would be very helpful for driving improvements and productivity forward. 

Dominic Hardisty, Chief Operating Officer, left the meeting. 

The Committee noted the report. 


	DH



	6.

a

b

c

d

e


	Procurement Status Report 
The Deputy Director of Finance presented paper FIC 20/2017 which set out the scope and scale of work underway in procurement and explained that following the team re-structure they would re-visit the Procurement Strategy. 
He reported that the ‘£1million challenge’ had been introduced towards the end of the year to reduce non-pay spends and although this had finished they would be continuing with non-pay controls. 
The Deputy Director of Finance said the Trust was engaged with the Carter review however, progress with the Procurement work-stream is at an early stage.

The Chair noted the high levels of non-compliance with the procurement process and asked whether any analysis had been undertaken to look at factors. The Deputy Director of Finance said this was due to do things quickly and a lack of understanding of the process. The Director of Finance explained that operational leads were reviewing their own procurement as part of the CIP work and this should improve processes. 

The Committee noted the report.

	

	7.

a

b

c


	Treasury Management Annual Report 

The Deputy Director of Finance presented paper FIC 21/2017 and explained the focus was on the operational management of the cash flow, rather than investment activity. 

The Director of Finance added the financial benefits of actively managing the cashflow were very small given current interest rates. He said the key is to make sure cash is managed as tightly as possible and this is reviewed daily. 

The committee noted the report.
	


	8.

a

b


	Treasury Management Policy
The Deputy Director of Finance presented paper FIC 22/2017 and asked the Committee to approve the updated policy. 

The committee approved the policy.
	

	9.

a

b

c

d
	Electronic Health Record/ IM&T Update 

The Director of Finance provided an oral update and reported Care Notes was progressing well. He explained an upgrade in April made the platform more stable and a further upgrade in September should see further improvements for scheduling appointments. Adult Mental Health staff find the system as good or better than Rio but this is not across the whole Trust. The key focus is to raise Care Notes use in the community and a Programme Manager will be appointed to take this forward. 

The Director of Finance said the Global Digital Exemplar (GDE) funds would be broken down to: £1.1m (2017), £1.2m (2018) and £2.7m (2019). He explained plans to spend funds are being put together and an update would be provided at the September meeting. 

The Director of Finance reported that following the last Committee meeting the Microsoft 365 business had been approved by Board. He added that IM&T had found an alternative security module which is better than Microsoft and would provide £250k cash flow benefit. 
The committee noted the oral update.

	MM

	10.

a

b

c


	Oxford Pharmacy Store (OPS) Update and minutes for the OPS Board 

The Director of Finance presented paper FIC 25/2017 and explained that OPS had a readiness review on 28 June where they reviewed progress against the MHRA action plan and checked embeddedness of procedures. He reported this review went well and a further review is planned in August ahead of the MHRA audit in September. 
The Director of Finance explained that following the MHRA audit the focus would be on opportunities for OPS to contribute towards Oxford Health and the wider HS and an OPS Strategy would be developed. 

The committee noted the minutes.
	


	11.

a

b

c


	Oxford Pharmacy Store (OPS) Performance Report 
The Director of Finance presented paper FIC 26/2017 and highlighted that OPS is performing to plan. He noted they would be writing back £77k of stock that was written off last year which would help the plan.  He explained that OPS was a dynamic business and required staff to continually pursue business. 

The Chair and John Allison both expressed an interest in visiting OPS after the September inspection and the Director of Finance agreed to arrange this for early October. 
The committee noted the report.
	MME

	12.

a

b

c


	Capital Programme sub-committee minutes

The Director of Finance presented paper FIC 27/2017 and highlighted two high priority risk areas: Trust-wide safe doors and windows at Woodlands and they are looking at how to accommodate this within the plan. 
The Director of Finance reported that following the Grenfell fire there has been an increased national focus on fire safety.  He explained that fire improvements were in the capital plan and these would be pushed through in a timely fashion. 

The Committee noted the minutes. 


	

	13.

a

b


	Capital Programme Financial Update

The Director of Finance presented paper FIC 28/2017 and explained that despite having more cash than anticipated the baseline spend would remain at £5m and cash would be reserved for something strategic or s safety net. 
The Committee noted the report. 


	

	14.

a

b

c

d
	Progress reports on major capital expenditure projects and other major estates developments 

The Director of Finance presented paper FIC 29/2017 and explained there were no major projects underway and capital work at present was mostly upgrades and refurbishments. 

He highlighted the big project around learning disabilities (LD) and said the plan was to demolish the white building and build a low secure LD unit . He suggested HR and IT could move from the white building to the Slade. 
The Director of Finance reported that a public consultation event was held on 04 July 2017 where the Warneford Masterplan was presented. 
The Committee noted the report.

	

	15.

a

b


	Any other business 
Budget Setting
The Chair asked how the change in the approach to budget setting was going. The Director of Finance noted it has resulted in a number of improvements but there was still a long way to go. He said the key challenge is to create service based reports that are simple and easy for budget managers to understand. 

Agency Spend

The Director of Finance said agency spend is a big piece of work and is a priority. He explained he was personally undertaking a complicated piece of work on hourly pay rates which will be presented at the next Board. He said this work would inform how the Trust can switch from agency to sessional staff. John Allison noted this work had moved forward in the last 18 months. 


	

	
	The meeting was closed at: 10:55

	

	
	Date of next meeting: Thursday 21 September 2017: 09:00-11:30 

	


BOD 121/2017


(Agenda item: 19(b))
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